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CH2M HILL COMPANIES, LTD. 
 

Moderator: Lori Price 
October 30th, 2018 

6:47 p.m. ET 
 
 

OPERATOR: This is Conference # 286376303  
 
Lori Price: Hi.  This is Lori.  Who joined? 
 
Tim Helbling: Tim Helbling, Mayor of Mandan. 
 
Lori Price: Hi, Mayor Helbling.  How are you? 
 
Tim Helbling: Oh, good.  How about yourself? 
 
Lori Price: I’m doing good.  I think it’s just you and me, so far. 
 
Amy Sakariassen: No.  Amy is here. 
 
Emily Sakariassen: And Emily is here. 
 
Joey Roberson-Kitzman: Joey is here. 
 
Lori Price: And we have lots of beeps. 
 
Cole Higlin: Hi, Cole Higlin, Mandan Park District. 
 
Lori Price: Hey, guys.  We’re just waiting for Rob McCaskey to join us. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Lori, Kris Swanson is on. 
 
Lori Price: Hey, Kris.  We’re waiting for Rob. 
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Mike Herzog: Good evening, Lori.  Mike Herzog is on. 
 
Lori Price: Hello, Mr. Herzog. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Good evening, everyone.  This is Rob McCaskey with the Coast Guard.  

How’s my sound, is this going to be good for people to hear me? 
 
Lori Price: You sound just fine. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  All right.  Like I said, it’s three minutes to 6 o’clock right now.  Let’s 

wait another five minutes or so to make sure everyone gets here that wants to 
be here. 

 
Lori Price: All right. 
 
Walt Bailey: Hello.  This is Walt, Bismarck Historical Society. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Hello, everyone.  We’ll do a roll call here in just a few minutes if you would 

stand by.  Again, everyone, this is Rob McCaskey with the Coast Guard 
looking to start here in about two or three minutes to make sure everyone is 
here.  So, please stand by for a couple of more minutes. 

 
Rob McCaskey: OK, everyone, it’s 6:05.  So, let’s go ahead and get started.  Again, this is Rob 

McCaskey.  Well, guys this is meeting number nine, Section 106 Consulting 
Parties for the Bismarck BNSF Railway Bridge.  Let’s go into a roll call, first.  
Please, everyone, who’s on the call, please identify yourself. 

 
Kitty Henderson: This is Kitty Henderson with Historic Bridge Foundation. 
 
Randy Bina: Randy Bina, Bismarck Parks and Recreation. 
 
Walt Bailey: Walt Bailey, Bismarck Historical Society. 
 
Emily Sakariassen: Emily Sakariassen, Preservation North Dakota. 
 
Mark Zimmerman: Mark Zimmerman, Friends of the Rail Bridge. 
 
Susan Quinnell: Susan Quinnell, North Dakota SHPO. 
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Susan Wefald: Susan Wefald, Friends of the Rail Bridge. 
 
Erik Sakariassen: Erik Sakariassen, Fort Abraham Lincoln Foundation. 
 
Amy Sakariassen: Amy Sakariassen, National Trust for Historic Preservation. 
 
Betsy Merritt: Betsy Merritt, National Trust for Historic Preservation. 
 
Susan Dingle: Susan Dingle, Preservation North Dakota. 
 
Rob McCaskey: I have Betsy, I did hear, but someone else was stepped on.  Could you please 

repeat who the last person was? 
 
Susan Dingle: Susan Dingle from Preservation North Dakota. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Thanks, Susan. 
 
Tim Helbling: Tim Helbling, Mayor of Mandan. 
 
Dave Mayer: Dave Mayer, Bismarck Parks and Recreation District. 
 
Joey Roberson-Kitzman: Joey Roberson Kitzman, Bismarck-Mandan Metropolitan Planning 

Organization. 
 
Cole Higlin: Cole Higlin, Mandan Park District. 
 
Kevin Klipfel: Kevin Klipfel, Bismarck Parks and Recreation District. 
 
Mark Schaefer: Mark Schaefer, BNSF. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Kris Swanson, BNSF. 
 
Aimee Angel: Aimee Angel, Jacobs. 
 
Mike Herzog: Mike Herzog, BNSF Railway. 
 
Lori Price: Lori Price of Jacobs and just a reminder that we are recording the call today 

and the recording has started. 
 
Hans Erickson: Hans Erickson, TKDA. 
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Rob McCaskey: OK.  Is there anyone else that hasn’t checked in? 
 
Chris Wilson: Chris Wilson, ACHP. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Anyone else?  There was a Mr. Shafer from BNSF.  I don’t recognize that 

name.  Are you still on, sir? 
 
Mike Shafer: Yes. 
 
Rob McCaskey: What’s your role, Mr. Shafer?  I just wanted to make sure we’re recording 

who you were. 
 
Mike Shafer: I’ve been on the call since day one.  I’m with BNSF in the Heavy Bridge 

Construction Department. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  All right.   
 
Dave Mayer: This is Dave Mayer with Bismarck Parks.  I don’t know if I came through 

earlier. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  Thank you, sir.  Anyone else?  OK.  That completes the roll call and 

introductions.  We have a short agenda today.  So, let’s go ahead and get 
started.  We have the meeting minutes from meeting number eight that came 
out a little bit late.  That was my fault.  I didn’t get them back to the contractor 
to get them out.  That’s my – but does anybody have any comments or 
corrections to the meeting minutes from meeting number eight? 

 
 OK, hearing none, we’ll move on from that.  Number three is old business and 

it says, responses for additional information from the Fairview Lift Bridge, 
North Dakota MOU.  OK.  Would it … 

 
Chris Wilson: Chris is on.  Yes.  So, I did follow up and sent e-mails and called the Rails-to-

Trails Headquarters in D.C. and followed up on the lead that was provided by 
Mr. Trumpower at the last call to try to contact Charles Montagne who was 
the attorney for Rails-to-Trails, and they had the copy of the MOU. 
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 So, I just yesterday got his e-mail account and asked him that maybe for the 
next meeting, he could attend and prior to the meeting provide the MOU.  And 
I think the date, the General Counsel of the Rails-to-Trails group said was that 
it would be early ‘90s, and that’s why we’ve had a hard time tracking down 
that MOU. 

 
 But I also thought that it would be interesting to hear from him as to how that 

actually occurred.  Also, I had another conversation with the Rails-to-Trails 
General Counsel - Angela Ferster - who many of us have known in D.C. for 
many, many years. 

 
 She’s a prominent attorney and working on preservation issues for many, 

many cases and asked her to sort of look at the difference between Fairview 
Lift Bridge and Bismarck, and she was going to look into some of the 
differences because I mean, obviously, there is a trail adjacent, and anyway, 
she was looking into that and I don’t know if she’ll be able to join us next 
month or not. 

 
 But anyway, so I’m chasing Charles Montagne, if anyone else has any 

information about him. I do have his e-mail account and I hope to have him 
contact Rob before the next meeting and see if he can join us. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Thanks, Chris.  Any questions for Chris and on the work that he’s done since 

the last meeting to round up those two things?  OK, hearing none, let’s move 
on to new business.  The first thing I have on my agenda is update on the 
feasibility study. 

 
Mayor Steve Bakken: And FYI, I apologize but it’s Mayor Bakken, I chimed in a little late, so. 
 
Rob McCaskey: No, problem, Mayor.  Thank you for letting us know. 
 
Mayor Steve Bakken: Yes. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Again, we are on item number four, new business update on feasibility study.  

Mrs. Wefald or someone there – would someone like to update us on how 
things have been going? 
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Mark Zimmerman: Thank you.  This is Mark Zimmerman for Friends of the Rail Bridge and I 
would like to provide several points of update and certainly be available for 
questions from any of the other consulting parties. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Thank you, sir 
 
Mark Zimmerman: We have initiated several meetings concerning a feasibility study for 

FORB and Susan Wefald and myself, this was engineering firm Kadrmas, Lee 
& Jackson here – headquartered at Bismarck.  They have expressed an interest 
in considering to conduct a feasibility study. 

 
 I received a letter from KLJ dated October 29, and I would like to read it, so 

all the consulting parties are aware of our efforts. Addressed to me as 
President of Friends of the Rail Bridge regarding Feasibility Study Scope of 
Services. 

 
 Dear Mark.  Thank you – thank you for contacting us regarding the feasibility 

study for the potential repurposing of the BNSF Railroad Bridge across the 
Missouri River.  One of the main factors in defining the level of effort for the 
feasibility study is related to the amount of information available for the 
existing bridge. 

 
In order for us, KLJ, to accurately scope the study and provide meaningful 
study results, we request the following: One, as-built plans for the existing 
bridge, both approach and main spans, including bearing details. 

 
 Two, permission to conduct a walking track level inspection of the bridge by 

KLJ staff.  Three, recent inspection reports for the bridge or correspondence 
related to the condition of the bridge.  Essentially, what aspects of the bridge 
condition are driving the need to replace it? 

 
 Items one and two are mandatory to allow for a meaningful evaluation of the 

feasibility of converting the bridge to use as a trail crossing.  If plans are not 
available, and/or access is not granted, we will be unable to complete the 
study.  Please forward this request as appropriate.  Signed, Wade Frank, 
Professional Engineer, Senior Bridge Engineer for Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson. 
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 That letter was one of our initial efforts that we received that’s dated October 
29th from KLJ.  One of their other staff or members is a landscape architect 
who had worked on other projects involved with the North Dakota State Parks 
and that they all are looking at other aspects of the feasibility study. 

 
 They are feeling confident they can handle those aspects of a feasibility study 

as well.  Our opinion, where you’ve moved along well on this effort, to move 
forward with the feasibility study, I also will have – we’ve also reached out to 
a group of people to consider a steering committee to finalize our scope of 
work for the feasibility study. 

 
 Again, Susan Wefald has been very active with our Friends of the Rail Bridge 

Group as she is reaching out to those individuals to see if they will serve on 
this steering committee in conjunction with information requested by 
Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson to formulate that – the scope of work for the 
feasibility study. 

 
 Now, I know in the past, we’ve also discussed the efforts or concerns on being 

able to finance or fund the feasibility study.  We here have undertaken several 
contacts and have received some favorable agreements or indication of 
interest in helping fund the study.  We do not have a figure for the study, yet, 
again, Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson wishes to obtain the information from BNSF 
to help them formulate what they can accomplish and then figure a cost to 
that. 

 
 So, that’s our update on the feasibility study.  We stand ready to answer any 

questions or further discussion.  Thank you. 
 
Rob McCaskey: I could – this is Rob from the Coast Guard.  Can I get a copy of that letter just 

as soon as you have a moment to send, please? 
 
Mark Zimmerman: Yes, we will, Rob.  Certainly, we will. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Thank you. 
 
Mark Zimmerman: I will send it to you and that will make a copy available through Rob. 
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Rob McCaskey: Mr. Swanson or Mr. Herzog.  I’m sorry.  Go ahead. 
 
Susan Wefald:  Mr. McCaskey, do you want the letter now sent to you? 
 
Rob McCaskey: No, no.  I just want to make sure it’s entered into the record and I get a copy 

of it and get a copy over to BNSF as well.  Mr. Herzog or Mr. Swanson, do 
you have any response to the contents of the letter that has been presented? 

 
Mike Herzog: So, this is Mike. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Hi, this is Kris Swanson.  Go ahead, Mike.  I’ll let you go. 
 
Mike Herzog: No.  Go ahead, Kris. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: The only thing I had is I understand that KLJ will not be able to scope out 

their entire feasibility study, but I feel that there are items, some initial items 
that they would be able scope out for pricing, and so I would like to request 
that that be done. 

 
 I’d imagine that they’re going to want to do essentially an evaluation, a 

structural analysis of the existing bridge which I believe that they would have 
the scope, ability to price that out.  So, that is my request to have that as well.  
Mike, I’ll let you speak to what we’re able to provide. 

 
Mike Herzog: OK.  So, similar to the way we’ve talked before on requested information on 

inspections, this is proprietary information that BNSF does not distribute 
externally.  I do find that their request is somewhat surprising that they feel 
the need for this level of information on a bridge that’s currently an active rail 
line and they’re trying to determine whether or not it’s structurally sound for 
pedestrian traffic. 

 
 So, we might be able to accommodate some form of walking inspection.  

However, as-built drawings and inspection records, nothing beyond what we 
have already provided will be distributed. 

 
Susan Wefald: I’m going to – this is Susan Wefald, Friends of the Rail Bridge.  What have 

you provided already – as far as as-built plans for the existing bridge, both 
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approach and main spans, including bearing details.  What has already been 
provided? 

 
Mike Herzog: BNSF has provided response to the inspection request that was submitted to 

the FRA. 
 
Susan Wefald: I’m not talking about any inspection report.  I think they’re talking about as-

built plans for the existing bridge, that they would like. 
 
Mike Herzog: OK.  Right.  I thought I had heard that there was a request also for inspection 

records as well.  We have not provided any copies of as-built drawings. That 
sort of information, should we be able to come to terms of an agreement, 
would be passed on to the entity that enters into that agreement. 

 
Susan Wefald: OK.  Thank you. 
 
Mike Herzog: But as of today we have not distributed as-built drawings. 
 
Susan Wefald: OK.  And then – but, you would be willing to if there’s an agreement with 

Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson, you’d be able to provide them with as-built plans 
for the existing bridge, both approach and main spans, including bearing 
details? 

 
Mike Herzog: I was referring to an agreement with the entity that would be taking on 

ownership of the bridge.  If we are able to … 
 
Susan Wefald: However … 
 
Mike Herzog: … reach and execute an agreement on that, then that entity would be able to 

receive information on as-built inspections. 
 
Susan Wefald: However, in order for us to reach that point, we need to have a feasibility 

study, and so we’re asking for that information just to be given to the 
engineering firm.  We would not need to see that.  You could do it strictly 
with the engineering firm and have them hold it in some way confidential.  
Would that work out for you? 
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Mike Herzog: As I mentioned before, this is proprietary information we do not distribute 
externally, and I do understand what you’re saying about we’d like to get a 
better look or understanding on the condition of the bridge, and what I would 
say is we’re talking about a bridge that is 130 plus years old. 

 
 So, I would make the comparison to when you’re buying an old car that’s very 

high in mileage, buyer beware. 
 
Susan Wefald: However – this is Mrs. Wefald, again.  We’re not talking about the bridge 

inspection report now.  We’re talking about as-built plans – it’s a plan for 
what the bridge looks like.  They just want as-built plans for what the existing 
bridge looks like. 

 
 It has nothing to do with condition.  These are just plans for what the bridge 

looks like - both approach and main spans including bearing details.  So, we 
want to know where the bearing details are within the bridge.  They wanted 
drawings – accurate drawings of the bridge. 

 
Mike Herzog: Yes, ma'am.  I am fully aware of what as-built drawings are.  And as I 

mentioned, these are documents we do not distribute externally. 
 
Susan Wefald: OK.  So, then on number two, permission to conduct a walking, track-level 

inspection of the bridge by KLJ staff? 
 
Mike Herzog: I would say if we can get a better understanding of what they’re looking for, 

that possibly could be something we might be able to facilitate.   
 
Nick Bradbury: Hi.  This is Nick Bradbury from Friends of the Rail Bridge.  Can you hear 

me? 
 
Rob McCaskey: Yes, Nick.  I can hear you fine. 
 
Nick Bradbury: OK.  Thanks.  Just checking in.  So … 
 
Rob McCaskey: Yes. 
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Nick Bradbury: Mike, are you saying that there are things that KLJ could ask for that would 
make you reticent to let them perform that inspection walking on the bridge?  
And what would those things be that would put up the roadblock? 

 
Mike Herzog: So, what I’m saying is I would want a better understanding of exactly what 

they’re wanting to do and exactly what they’re wanting access to. 
 
Mark Zimmerman: This is Mark for Friends of the Rail Bridge.  That’s exactly – that’s what 

we’re saying.  We would certainly encourage BNSF to correspond or 
communicate directly with KLJ in this early-on discussion of a feasibility 
study and seemed to be the agreement was to bring in these professional folks 
that could help us determine the feasibility of the repurposing of the bridge. 

 
 And that is certainly FORB’s intent here - to work with the professional 

engineering firm and not a group of folks around the table wishing to save a 
bridge.  We hear constantly or often that you need to get some opinions, get 
the professionals involved here.  So, absolutely we would be much 
appreciative if BNSF would reach out to KLJ and visit with Wade and Brett as 
to what they want. 

 
 I do find it, this is a personal statement, I find it a little disappointing to have 

BNSF say, “This is proprietary information,” when I had hoped we would 
work together on this effort of repurposing to look at the feasibility of 
repurposing it, and now I experience this pushback to say, “No, proprietary 
information, you can’t have it.” 

 
 That kind of leaves us in the dark here as well.  I would hope we could come 

to some agreement, to share it professionally, with professional engineers, so 
they can help all of us in moving forward in this 106 process.  Thank you. 

 
Mike Herzog: So, Mr. Zimmerman, as I stated before, this is an active rail line carrying 

locomotives and loaded freight cars, and if they really feel they – I am very 
surprised they are making the claim that they need access to as-built drawings, 
including bearing details to determine the ability of the bridge to carry 
pedestrian traffic. 

 



CH2M HILL COMPANIES, LTD. 
Moderator: Lori Price 

10-30-18/6:47 p.m. ET 
Confirmation # 286376303 

Page 12 

Chris Wilson: This is Chris of the ACHP.  I think just sort of reading between the lines here, 
I think we mentioned this in the last meeting, and in order to stay duplication 
of effort, there is – there are some things we’re going to have to take on the 
face from BNSF, and remember we talked about how one, we know that they 
have to replace this bridge, we know they want to build a new bridge. 

 
 So, trying to substantiate their decision to you to build a new bridge, I think 

it’s a waste of everyone's time and money, and I think Mr. Herzog has said a 
couple times, that pedestrian access is minimal compared to current freight 
use.  So, he’s trying to say that a pedestrian use would be pretty easily 
accommodated, and I think if you got on your list of steering committee 
members, BNSF, that you can work those details out. 

 
 Also, I think possibly legal staff at BNSF, maybe the city perhaps can help 

with this, too, to provide some kind of nondisclosure agreement, that the 
engineering firm under contract by FORB would sign.  So, any proprietary 
information that they did want to have, would not be able to be disclosed. 

 
 I mean, I think there will be controls that could be put in place if there’s 

information that just has to be obtained in order to complete the feasibility 
study, that there could be an agreement drafted.  Hopefully, that BNSF would 
see that the information will be protected. 

 
 And so, one last thing I wanted to say is that in 106 consultation, especially 

between agencies and tribes, there’s a lot of confidential information that’s 
discussed and that information is not disclosed to anyone, if the tribe says that 
it’s confidential.  So, the 106 process does allow for information to flow to 
specific parties where it cannot be shared. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Thanks, Chris.  So, what I’m hearing is it sounds like we need to get BNSF 

with this consulting firm to discuss more details and maybe ways that we can 
get the information that everybody needs to make intelligent decisions.  Does 
that sound like what we’re talking about here? 

 
Mike Herzog: So, to me … 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Right, Rob. 
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Mike Herzog: … it sounds as though – go ahead, Kris. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Well, I was just going to say that there are some items that we are working 

on that are, aside from the bridge capabilities itself, and I’d like to have you, 
Mike, speak to the details. 

 
Mike Herzog: OK.  We do need Friends of the Rail Bridge to secure a better understanding 

of what their engineer is proposing for a walking inspection, what they’re 
wanting to look at and what a walking inspection would be comprised of. 

 
 So, we do need to put that on the action items for Friends of the Rail Bridge to 

collect.  Now, what Mr. Swanson was talking about, since the last call, we 
have engaged with TKDA on looking at the option two alternative that 
essentially pushes the new rail bridge further to the north where one track is at 
an 80-foot offset and that would put the second bridge at a 105-foot offset. 

 
 We are producing drawings and exhibits to show the implications associated 

with going with this option, number two, as far as how much more existing 
land we get into on the east end when you look at the northeast embankment, 
in addition to the implications when that offset is looked at on the west side of 
the bridge and the need for retaining walls and getting off into the Wildlife 
Preserve. 

 
 So, we will be producing drawings such as that in addition to the related 

concepts that must – that go along with this added scope to be incorporated 
into the feasibility study.  Anybody have any questions?  I’d be happy to try to 
answer them. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Anyone have questions?  We’re going on the new look at option two by 

BNSF. 
 
Susan Wefald: So, Rob … 
 
Chris Wilson: So, this is Chris of ACHP.  I don’t have a question, but I just wanted to say 

that the feasibility study is important – again, to make sure we don’t duplicate 
our effort.  It sounds like BNSF is already going to be providing some 
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information to prepare that feasibility study.  I think not only should there be a 
meeting between the engineering firm that’s working with FORB and BNSF, 
but there needs to be – just trying to move this process along. I think – and 
this is to FORB, you need to convene a steering committee, so you can look at 
what you expect from the feasibility study and the different characteristics of 
it and that will influence the cost. 

 
 So, as soon as you could get the cost of the study and I know BNSF has 

expressed agreement to contributing some to the cost, I want to make sure that 
that money is spent wisely, that they’re not going through the information 
that’s already been obtained, that you focus solely on how could this bridge be 
converted to pedestrian use. 

 
 But in addition to the engineering study, think about how exactly that would 

happen. Because the feasibility study is not just engineering but what about 
providing assurances that the existing bridge would be kept in good condition, 
having a bond kept in escrow for the cost of demolition, in case, in 20 years, 
the bridge has to be demolished. 

 
 Those kinds of strategies or elements that are tied to engineering but also tied 

to how would an existing bridge be left in place to satisfy everybody, to 
satisfy the city, both cities, county, state, FORB, BNSF. 

 
Fred Rios: Rob, this is … 
 
Susan Wefald: Thank you, Chris. 
 
Fred Rios: … Fred Rios. 
 
Rob McCaskey: It was … 
 
Fred Rios: Rob, this is Fred Rios.  Have we got a conclusion on what’s going to happen 

on the west side of the bridge?  Is there any drawing from where it’s going to 
end up and where is going to go – where the trails are going to go and so 
forth? 

 
Rob McCaskey: Mr. Rios … 
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Fred Rios: Any answer on this? 
 
Rob McCaskey: … no.  I’d say we are a long time from that type of final result yet, sir. 
 
Fred Rios: OK.  Sorry that I came in late to the meeting.  I’m just listening right now.  

Thank you, Rob. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  There was someone else speaking also. 
 
Lori Price: Yes, this is – this is Lori.  This is Lori Price.  Just to go a little further with 

what Chris was saying.  I think that part of the issue is that we do not have a 
defined scope of work for what the feasibility study should be covering.  So, 
as Chris was saying, it’s not just ‘can the bridge be a pedestrian bridge?’ 

 
 But what happens to the trail on the west side, how do you access the bridge 

for pedestrians when you have an active rail?  How that – how are we 
physically going to accomplish that? 

 
 So, there are several items that need to be looked at and I think without their 

scope of work to start with, it’s very difficult to know what information we 
should all be collecting and it’s very difficult - as a person who does this for a 
living - it’s very difficult to price something if you don’t know what the scope 
of work is.  So, I feel like … 

 
Susan Wefald: OK. 
 
Lori Price: … we’re a little bit putting the cart before the horse, because we don’t actually 

have a defined scope of work for the feasibility study, and I think that would 
really be helpful. 

 
Susan Wefald: Hello.  This is Susan Wefald in Bismarck with Friends of the Rail Bridge.  

Actually, we did put together a scope – a proposed scope.  We had an 
engineer draw it up and we had other people review it and that’s what Mr. 
Zimmerman has been discussing with the Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson. 

 
 So, we realized we needed that before we even started talking to an 

engineering company, and yes, we are focusing on the purpose.  I’ll just read 
what the purpose says.  The purpose of the study is to determine the 
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feasibility, the cost estimates and conceptual improvements necessary to 
repurpose the existing railroad bridge as a pedestrian/bicycle facility. 

 
 And we did not think that these meetings we’re going to be the steering 

committee for this project.  We thought that we would have a steering 
committee, as we’ve discussed at the last meeting, and as we’ve discussed 
today, that would be taking responsibility for coordinating this project and 
giving information directly to the engineering company and help to them.  
And so that’s why we did not bring the scope to this – to this group. 

 
Lori Price: That would be great. I just think it’d be helpful if we had it, because at least 

we know that there is a scope of work being developed that will be shared 
with the steering committee because that actually hasn’t been stated until just 
now.  So, I appreciate that, but that would make the conversation much easier.  
So, if that has been distributed to the steering committee, that would be a great 
first step. 

 
Susan Wefald: Yes.  That has not yet been distributed to the steering committee.  We’ve only 

used it with Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Yes.  This is Rob with the Coast Guard.  I’d be interested to know who 

specifically participated in the steering committee.  I think it’s important that 
BNSF participate in that process, so they can be fully aware. I definitely think 
they should be, going into the future.  Chris, do you have any comments?  
Chris Wilson? 

 
Chris Wilson: Yes, in order to keep the process transparent, and I think everyone is in 

agreement about this, is that it’s OK for groups to meet in between 
consultation meetings, but there's got to be – and I think you’ve demonstrated 
that today, you've already done it, but we need to continue to report back to 
the group as to know what's occurred. 

 
 Also, I'd like to have an additional conversation before the next meeting about 

the contents of the scope. Lori is right about that.  I'm just trying to think 
about ways to save time and money and not to duplicate efforts but also to 
pick the brain of Kitty Henderson and Betsy Merritt. They have been involved 
in many, many projects like this. 



CH2M HILL COMPANIES, LTD. 
Moderator: Lori Price 

10-30-18/6:47 p.m. ET 
Confirmation # 286376303 

Page 17 

 
 Not just the engineering of it and how a pedestrian bridge would link up to 

trails, but how does that actually work, that’s why we want Charles Montagne 
to talk about the Fairview Lift bridge, how does it work as it relates to use and 
the need – the satisfaction of all the parties that might – that might use it 
including the city, BNSF, FORB, and everyone else. 

 
Susan Wefald: All right.  Excuse me, Mr. McCaskey, so it's helpful to have this meeting 

today, so we understand and try to understand what everyone is wanting from 
us.  However, when we first – we drew up the scope to give you kind of an 
idea of our – of our thought process here. 

 
 First, we thought we needed to have an idea of how much this might cost, all 

right?  So we drew up a draft scope to take to an engineering firm because we 
heard so clearly on the line last time that you did not want us to use, let's say, 
an amateur group of engineers, whoever that could be. 

 
 So we went to an engineering firm with the draft scope to say what could this 

cost because we're just trying to be fiscally responsible here and we wanted to 
have an idea of how much money we would have to raise.  So, we were asking 
them for a quote, all right? 

 
 And so, in talking to them, they came back to us with these questions that 

we've shared with you today at the beginning of the call.  They could not give 
us the quote, they said, until they we are able to get this information to 
Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson. 

 
 Also, what we have done is we have approached some people about serving 

on the steering committee.  We approached BNSF.  As I said, we asked Amy 
Macbeth.  I'm not sure she's the right person, but we started with her thinking 
that if she wasn’t the right person, she could get us the right person from 
BNSF and she's in the process of doing that. 

 
 We also approached the Parks Board in Bismarck.  We approached quite a 

number of community groups and I can read the numbers – the names of those 
people that we have approached already about this if you wish and need me to 
tell you who we've already approached about serving on a steering committee. 
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 And we're using the concept of the steering committee that was used 

successfully in New York State. We have read the report and what they did 
there using their steering committee.  And so, we're trying to do our very best. 

 
 As I said, we didn’t realize that the consulting parties would be a committee 

as a whole on this and – but we want to do what’s needed in order to find out 
the potential if it's possible even to have this turned into a pedestrian bridge.  
And we think we're on the right track.  We're pretty confident here. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Yes, Mrs. Wefald, this is Rob.  I guess I should have asked, have you 

contacted somebody, before assuming that you hadn’t. They just found it a 
surprise, BNSF did.  So, I didn’t know that you guys are working with them, 
certainly we want them involved.  It sounds like you're meeting the intent 
there. 

 
 If I could get a – you could – you don’t need to list everybody that you're 

working with right here.  If I could get a summary in writing or something, so 
that I can be aware of what's going on, it would certainly help and it would 
reduce my jumping to conclusions on what's going on and criticizing the 
process I might not be fully aware of. 

 
Susan Wefald: OK. 
 
Kitty Henderson: This is Kitty – somebody else wants to speak, that’s OK. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Go ahead, Susan. 
 
Susan Wefald: This is Susan, go ahead Kitty and then I'll go next. 
 
Kitty Henderson: I'm just responding somewhat to what Chris Wilson asks.  I have been in 

touch with Susan.  I have provided her with some examples of documents that 
other projects have sent out requesting for engineers and I can provide her 
with even more examples of what engineering firms have asked for or said 
they needed to be able to fulfill a project. 

 
 I've also talked with her about a range of prices and we certainly know that, 

obviously, the more difficult it's going to be for the engineering firm to access 
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the bridge and the size of the bridge will increase the cost for any type of cost 
analysis or feasibility study. 

 
 So, Chris, I am trying to provide some consultation with Susan and her group.  

I'm certainly open for them to talk with me about other aspects.  So – but I 
will also say that an engineering firm is going to need some help to get some 
information on the structure itself because they can't make assumptions and 
put their PE stamp on something. 

 
 They have to make sure that they're dealing with facts.  So, I think there is just 

going to be some places where it would be helpful if they had some original 
drawings or had access to look at them, perhaps even go into a BNSF office or 
something and look at them there rather than them being sent those drawings, 
but they're going to need some information on the structure. 

 
 And because it is an active rail line, it seems like to me that they may be able 

to get some of that information from – information BNSF has in terms of 
drawings or other information that they need. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Amy from BNSF, I think you're about to speak. 
 
Susan Wefald: Mr. McCaskey, this is Susan again. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Yes, ma'am. 
 
Susan Wefald: … from Friends of the Rail Bridge and I will send you an e-mail after this 

meeting telling you who we have already contacted regarding serving on the 
steering committee.  I haven’t gotten responses back from everyone yet and 
that’s why I was waiting to share this because I thought I would wait until we 
knew who was willing to serve.  But, I will send you who we have invited.  
And then, I will send you a draft of the scope as well to you. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Thank you.  I appreciate it. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Rob, this is Kris Swanson of BNSF.  As part of our permitting 

applications, did we not submit plans as part of that application package? 
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Rob McCaskey: We don’t have a formal application package, but we do have plans that were 
submitted, yes. 

 
Kristopher Swanson: Right and that’s available via FOIA, correct? 
 
Rob McCaskey: In absence of our legal department looking at that, that is a way to ask for it 

and then our legal department will decide what is releasable or not. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Right. 
 
Rob McCaskey: I just don’t want to talk…. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Right, right.  I don’t mean to be putting you on the spot.  But, assuming 

that it is, I believe this project has already had multiple requests via the 
Freedom of Information Act, and so if those were obtained as part of that 
request, those plans have some basic dimensions that KLJ could use for any of 
their analysis. 

 
 But, as far as – that would be the only information that we'd be willing to give 

from a nonproprietary stance.  And I don’t want to make any assumptions, but 
I imagine that there have been FOIA requests and that those have been 
fulfilled.  So, I think that’s one way to get some information that’s being 
requested. 

 
Rob McCaskey: So, Kris, instead of putting people through the task of an additional FOIA 

request, is it – it just sounds like you’re fine with us releasing those drawings 
that have been submitted for the process, can we – are you OK with us doing 
that? 

 
Kristopher Swanson: I mean if it's eligible to be presented for FOIA request, I would say yes. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  Then, I'll – I'll reach out to my legal people tomorrow to make a decision 

and see if we can get that information, so we can move the process along.  I 
don’t see the value in delaying things any more than we need to do. 

 
Mark Zimmerman: Rob, this is Mark Zimmerman with Friends of the Rail Bridge.  I would 

like to ask, would it be appropriate that we ask that Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson 
contact BNSF directly and those two parties discuss what KLJ wants, why 
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they want it, and what BNSF is willing to and can provide? If BNSF could 
provide it either now or in an e-mail? Who is that individual that Kadrmas, 
Lee & Jackson should reach out to? 

 
 I think that seems to me – let the professionals discuss this and not go around 

and around here on what is available and what isn’t.  I don’t know why KLJ 
wants this. That’s why we reached out to an engineering firm.  I trust them.  
They're very well respected across the upper Midwest. 

 
 They serve on many projects.  I would hope and ask that we look at having the 

two parties, BNSF’s professional crew and Kadrmas, Lee & Jackson, discuss 
what can in fact be shared; what information they can discuss and share. 

 
Rob McCaskey: This is Rob.  I have no objection to that.  My only caveat would be that I want 

to be privy to the conversation and what is said from both sides so that I can 
be aware of it.  What's your reaction to that Kris or Mr. Herzog? 
 

Mike Herzog: That is something we can accommodate.  I would be the primary contact for 
the engineering side. 

 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  Then, we'll make that happen. 
 
Mark Zimmerman: Rob and Mr. Herzog, this is Zimmerman again at Friends of the Rail 

Bridge.  Would you be willing to give us your contact information, I don’t 
know that we have your contact phone number, if you would provide that?  I 
know that Rob has Susan Wefald’s contact information if we want to route it 
through Rob to Susan.  We would certainly pass that on to KLJ and they could 
visit … 

 
Mike Herzog: OK.  
 
Mark Zimmerman: … about a time appropriate but thank you Mr. Herzog for offering your 

time and expertise to visit with KLJ. 
 
Rob McCaskey: I'll coordinate that contact.  No problem, yes, whatever Mr. Herzog is 

comfortable with.  OK, where were we after that – did – was – Amy from 
BNSF, were you trying to speak and did I step on you? 
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Lori Price: I don’t believe Amy is on the call this evening. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  I thought she said, this is Amy.  OK.  So, update on the feasibility study, 

is there anything else regarding the feasibility study that BNSF wanted to ask 
or any other updates from FORB with respect to the feasibility study? 

 
Susan Wefald: One more thing and this is Mrs. Wefald again with Friends of the Rail Bridge.  

The person who signed the letter was Wade Frank, Senior Bridge Engineer 
and a phone number at the top of the page is (701) 355-8400. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Great.  Thank you. 
 
Chris Wilson: Rob, this is Chris at the ACHP.  I want to find out, if we have enough time 

during this meeting since we're a little ahead of schedule, for FORB to bring 
to the attention of the group the community meetings that you've held and 
what has the response been like.  Do you have any others scheduled as part of 
that initial grant you obtained?  Do you want to do that today or do you want 
to push that off to the next meeting? 

 
Susan Wefald: We would like to push that off to the next meeting.  We're holding two more 

meetings in the next two weeks, and so we would like to delay that report until 
the next meeting. 

 
Chris Wilson: Thank you. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Chris, anything else? 
 
Chris Wilson: No, I – again, the interesting thing about 106 is it takes a lot of twists and 

turns, and I'm really impressed with the way this consultation is moving 
forward.  Certainly, FORB is standing up and raising money and awareness 
and working with a whole host of people. 

 
 But, I think by the same token BNSF is being very cooperative and trying to – 

with that other option they mentioned, look at – look at other ways to deal 
with their bridge replacement project and I'm very pleased with the way the 
consultation is moving and I just want to thank everyone for – for calling in 
every month and participating. 
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Rob McCaskey: I'll second that Chris.  OK, before we move on from the feasibility study 

discussion, is there anything that anyone else wanted to discuss or bring up? 
 
Mike Herzog: Rob, this is Mike Herzog. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Yes, go ahead, Mr. Herzog. 
 
Mike Herzog: Yes, I'd like to have a little discussion on here talking about the feasibility 

study about what we are considering a reasonable timeline for completing this.  
I know I have my own thoughts based on our last meeting when it was 
communicated what the – the expected time was needed to complete it, but I 
just want to bring that up for a little bit of discussion here. 

 
Susan Wefald: That will help – we will have more information about that when we get our 

quote.  This is Susan with the Friends of the Rail Bridge. 
 
Rob McCaskey: That occurred to me as well that it would be easier to have a discussion about 

that once the contractor has been or the engineer has been contracted to do the 
job.  I am open to your input Mr. Herzog if there was something you 
specifically wanted to say about the timeline. 

 
Mike Herzog: Yes, certainly.  So, on our last call where we agreed to do a feasibility study, 

the timeline that was communicated by FORB was a few months to complete 
the feasibility study which would put us towards the end of the 2018 year and 
that is the desire, that is, from the BNSF side, that we are still aiming to have 
it complete by that point. 

 
Susan Wefald: Yes.  That’s still our goal as well and of course we can move this along as 

quickly as possible by having BNSF and the engineering firm talk together 
and get that information. 

 
Rob McCaskey: That sounds like a reasonable goal and plan from both sides.  Mr. Herzog was 

there anything else you wanted to present? 
 
Mike Herzog: Nope.  That’s all I have Rob.  I just want to make sure we're all still aiming 

for the same target. 
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Rob McCaskey: You bet. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Rob, this is … 
 
Rob McCaskey: Thank you. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Rob, this is Kris Swanson.  I just want to say one thing, not to make any 

accusations or anything like that, but I just want to put it out there that Mike 
and I, Herzog and I, do bidding and proposals for a living as far as our capital 
projects.  So, we know that a ballpark estimate can be obtained ahead of time 
with certain assumptions. 

 
 And I think that’s something too that will help– to see if a feasibility study is 

even feasible from a funding standpoint from FORB or whoever else is going 
to participate on the funding.  So, I think, from now, it's like we don’t even 
know what funding FORB has or – or anyone else for that matter, much less 
know what that feasibility study is, if they're going to do a full analysis. 

 
 So, this is going to be hundreds of thousands of dollars not to mention the 

time on top of it aside from what BNSF is already providing from the 
additional scope, so I just – I don’t want the progress to be held hostage based 
on BNSF providing information. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Well, Kris I understand your concern.  I guess this is kind of my job to make 

sure that nobody holds anything hostage and if we get to the point where it's 
clear that it's unfeasible due to cost, then we can certainly cross that bridge 
when we get there.  In the meantime, I think we're moving towards that 
information … 

 
Kristopher Swanson: Again, and I know how – yes, and I know I used some strong language, 

but I guess the main point I was saying is that there are things like keeping 
moving in parallel so this is in a linear process. 

 
Rob McCaskey: What would you like to be moving in parallel? 
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Kristopher Swanson: That KLJ makes some assumptions on the hours needed in order to 
complete it and they can get a ballpark in to submit.  It would give a pretty 
good idea of where we're at as far as an ask and funding need. 

 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  Well, that seems reasonable.  I hope that Mr. Herzog and those people 

can have a discussion here in the next couple of weeks and maybe get that 
type of thing moving forward.  Then, we can get as accurate information as 
possible, so we can make a decision on that.  Anyone else? 

 
Fred Rios: Yes, Rob, Fred Rios again.  Have we got any drawings on what it is going to 

look like, any new drawings or anything from the east and the west?  Where in 
the heck is it going to be coming in on the east side by Bismarck and on the 
west side?  And then, not by Captains Landing Township, are there any 
drawings prepared yet that we can look at?  It would be nice to see what's 
happening in that also.  Thank you. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Mr. Rios, I promise you that as soon as I obtain more details regarding this 

information, I'll provide it to the group as soon as I can, but I have not had it 
as of yet. 

 
Fred Rios: Thank you. 
 
Kristopher Swanson: Rob, if I may, this is Kris Swanson of BNSF.  I believe that’s going to be 

in the scope item as part of the feasibility study.  I would imagine that would 
have to be an assumption made as far as the cost associated … 

 
Rob McCaskey: Right, right.  I agree.  Yes, I expect to see that with the feasibility study.  OK, 

any other discussion of feasibility study?  All right, hearing none moving on 
to Number 4b, examples of programmatic agreements from Chris Wilson and 
so where is this, Chris? 

 
Chris Wilson: Yes.  And I do not have any additional PAs.  I'm trying to wrangle that MOU 

from the group I mentioned earlier, but I don’t have any other PAs to 
distribute at this time.  I'll try to have that done for the next meeting. 

 
Betsy Merritt: Hey, Chris, I think that the – are there any particular ones that you're looking 

for? 
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Chris Wilson: So, I'm – I think it's more useful to have – I mean, there's a lot of FHWA 

examples, but I'm looking for an FRA or BNSF example.  That’s why the 
Fairview Lift bridge, I'm sort of obsessed with that. 

 
Betsy Merritt: OK. 
 
Chris Wilson: I could also get access to that Park Service bridge at the Appalachian Trail 

because they do have – they do have existing pedestrian access and the – and 
the rail line is in active use.  I'm trying to find examples that are as close to 
this as possible. 

 
 And mainly what I'm trying to get at is to show all the consulting parties that 

these PAs not only provide flexibility, but what I mentioned earlier, they 
provide a path for how these bridges are going to be used in a collective 
manner. 

 
 And I don’t know if that’s something the engineering firm can provide.  

That’s why the Trust, ACHP, SHPO, the city – the city – city planners, 
someone needs to also be on that steering committee to provide examples and 
provide examples to the group on how it actually works.  How do these 
bridges function once they're up and running? 

 
 And then, I think I've said this at the last meeting, as it relates to BNSF, it's 

not an abandonment.  So, they need to have assurances that this existing 
bridge is not going to impact their – their new structure.  So, I'm trying to find 
PAs that are rail conversions.  I don't know if we're going to find any on the 
existing rails outside of the Appalachian Trail, but there may be others, so 
that’s the kind of thing I'm looking for. 

 
Betsy Merritt: OK.  Thanks for clarifying. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  That was the last … 
 
Lori Price: This is Lori.  Just … 
 
Rob McCaskey: Go ahead, Lori.  I'm sorry. 
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Lori Price: This is Lori.  Just a point of clarification, we did receive a Statewide 
Programmatic Agreement from FHWA. It's an FHWA Statewide 
Programmatic Agreement for one of the bridges that we had discussed last 
time, and we did distribute that just before the meeting with the minutes.  It's – 
it is an FHWA Statewide Programmatic Agreement but we did get that and 
sent it out with the minutes today. 

 
Rob McCaskey: Thanks, Lori.  OK.   Go ahead.  Go ahead. 
 
Chris Wilson: I know the two Chris’s need to talk about the FRA program comment, so Kris, 

give me a call and I'll put you in touch with the staff member that can unpack 
that whole thing for you.  Or anyone at BNSF that’s interested, I'll – I'd like to 
have a – I'd like to make sure you guys understand how that’s applicable to 
other projects around the country. 

 
Kris Swanson: I appreciate that, Chris.  I talked to my supervisor, Dava Kaitala, who was 

working with AAR when that was developed so, I think – I think you can 
probably scratch that action item.  I appreciate the offer though. 

 
Rob McCaskey: All right, good.  Anything else? Chris, I keep stepping on you.  Any other 

questions for Chris on the PA?  OK, I have no other items on the agenda.  
Let's move on to the discussion of the next scheduled meeting, any objections 
to that? 

 
 I have on the agenda, November 14th as the next meeting.  I envision that as 

an in-person meeting in Bismarck.  I would say November 14th at 6:00 p.m.  
You can certainly expect more information about that. Any discussion of that 
or complaints? 

 
Lori Price: Are you suggesting November 14th as an in-person meeting in Bismarck, 

Rob?  I missed the first part of that, I'm sorry. 
 
Rob McCaskey: That’s affirmative. 
 
Lori Price: OK.  I cannot personally attend that, but I will be happy to call-in. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK. 
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Emily Sakariassen: This is Emily Sakariassen with Preservation North Dakota and neither one 
of the Preservation North Dakota Representatives, neither Susan Dingle nor I 
can make that meeting. 

 
 I'm actually going to be at the National Trust for Historic Preservation 

Conference as well as Amy Sakariassen and Eric Sakariassen who has been 
representing Fort Abraham Lincoln Foundation and the National Trust as an 
advisor.  So, at least four of us won't be able to attend that date in person, 
maybe not even in a phone call. 

 
Betsy Merritt: This is Betsy Merritt and I have the same issue in that I'll be in San Francisco 

at the National Trust Conference.  I don't know whether there is an 
opportunity for all of us who are out in San Francisco to get together and call 
in together, but it's possible but we could call in.  I just, I don’t know yet the 
specifics of the conference program. 

 
Rob McCaskey: OK, good feedback.  Anyone else?  I can tell you that I've got some personal 

things going on the second half of November and I don’t know that we will be 
able to meet then. I don't know if I'll be able to fly probably until December.  
I've got a medical thing that’s going on, so that would push the meeting off, if 
I was going to be flying, until December. 

 
Susan Wefald: Mr. McCaskey, are you thinking, afternoon or evening for the in-person 

meeting in Bismarck? 
 
Rob McCaskey: I'm open to either one.  The last time we did it in the evening and it seemed to 

work fine.  What's your opinion – what's your input, ma'am? 
 
Susan Wefald: Either, I guess what's – it would be helpful now to know because that time 

period is getting very busy for everyone and so if you could announce today 
whether it's going to be in the evening or the afternoon, I think that would be 
helpful. 

 
Rob McCaskey: I think the evening is the best time. That way, for people that this isn’t their – 

people that are working, it just won't take away from their work.  I don’t – 
with so many people missing on the 14th, I don’t know if that’s the right time 
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to have it.  We may just push off until December.  Let me take a look at my 
schedule and see if I can fit something else in. 

 
Betsy Merritt: This is Betsy Merritt.  If we do push it off to December for an in-person 

meeting, we could still do our monthly conference call. 
 
Rob McCaskey: I like that.  Yes, you're right.  Is anybody – and I know I heard there's a couple 

people – is there anybody that can't make it in-person that will be able to call 
in?  Did that help anyone at all? 

 
Emily Sakariassen: That helps the Sakariassen three. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK. 
 
Betsy Merritt: Yes, same here, Betsy Merritt.  I can call in. 
 
Lori Price: Yes, this is Lori.  I may be able to call in also. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK. 
 
Chris Wilson: I am going to be out at the conference too and I can ask her to maybe do – 

help do some logistics as well.  I mean it is a possibility … 
 
Betsy Merritt: Chris, who is that that’s going to be out at the National Trust Conference? 
 
Chris Wilson: (inaudible) is teaching our basics course. 
 
Betsy Merritt: OK. 
 
Chris Wilson: I think it's Saturday and she could actually probably help you with your 

logistics. 
 
Betsy Merritt: Yes. 
 
Chris Wilson: And maybe even participate because she's been in the field a long time.  But, I 

mean it's not as if the conference isn’t related to what we're doing. 
 
Betsy Merritt: Absolutely. 
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Chris Wilson: But, anyway, I'll volunteer (inaudible) services, maybe she can figure out a 
space – a quiet space where everyone can call.   

 
Betsy Merritt: OK. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Appreciate that Chris, thank you.  While we're here and while we have a few 

minutes, what the – what is everyone's schedule look like on December 5th 
for an in-person meeting, is that feasible or is that going to work for everyone, 
December 5th, 6:00 p.m. in Bismarck? 

 
Lori Price: Yes, December 5th, I can do it as long as it's an evening meeting so we can 

get up there during the day. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Right.  Sakariassens? 
 
Emily Sakariassen: Yes. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Mrs. Wefald? 
 
Susan Wefald: I'll try to make it work.  I have another conflict, but I'll try to make that work. 
 
Rob McCaskey: We can talk more at the November meeting too.  How’s BNSF for that week, 

December 5th? 
 
Mike Herzog: The date of the 5th is challenging for me.  I have an early meeting the next 

morning that I need to attend in Kansas City. 
 
Rob McCaskey: So, earlier that week would be more useful? 
 
Mike Herzog: Yes. 
 
Rob McCaskey: December 5th is a Wednesday, does the 4th help? 
 
Mike Herzog: Just a second.  I'm switching back to my calendar. 
 
Rob McCaskey: I understand.  I'm playing those calendar games too. 
 
Fred Rios: Rob, this is Fred.  Do you need me to attend? 
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Rob McCaskey: Fred, you're certainly welcome to attend every meeting that we have and your 
input is always welcome, sir. 

 
Fred Rios: Well, I'll try to be there. 
 
Mike Herzog: Rob, this is Mike … 
 
Fred Rios: I don't know if I'm – I don't know if I'm going to be in Colorado next month 

and December, I'll try to be there. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  Thank you, sir.  Mr. Herzog? 
 
Mike Herzog: Yes, the 4th works. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  We can certainly discuss this more in detail as we get closer to that date.  

OK.  Then, let me switch back to there.  So, I've got us listed at November 
14th, but let's do an evening meeting again.  Does anyone object to that?  Let's 
do it at 6 o'clock in the evening. 

 
 And I want to mirror something Chris said, that I think there's flexibility on 

both sides. I've seen that today and especially over the last meeting, I really 
appreciate it.  I like the way things are going and I'm optimistic that this 
process is working.  So, thank you everyone for your – for your input and for 
everything is going on. 

 
Walt Bailey: This is Walt Bailey, Bismarck Historical Society, what is the status of the 

meeting for November 14th, is that on or not? 
 
Rob McCaskey: November 14th is on at 6:00 p.m.  It will be a call-in.  I'm sorry, go ahead.  I 

didn’t mean to step on everybody. 
 
Mike Herzog: This is Mike Herzog.  If we are changing the November 14th call or 

November 14th meeting to a call-in, I would propose that we adhere to our 
frequency of doing that daytime versus nighttime calls.  So, I would propose 
that one being in the afternoon as we have been doing in the past. 

 
Lori Price: Yes, this is Lori.  I actually cannot make an evening call on the 14th, but I can 

make an afternoon call on the 14th of November. 
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Rob McCaskey: Any other comments on switching it from evening to 2 o'clock in the 

afternoon Central Time? 
 
Walt Bailey: This is Walt Bailey again.  I can handle an afternoon meeting, but I am 

committed for the evening.  I couldn’t do that. 
 
Emily Sakariassen: This is – this is Emily Sakariassen.  If we could do it later afternoon like at 

3 o'clock that would work for the three groups that are … 
 
Betsy Merritt: In California. 
 
Emily Sakariassen: … in California, yes, yes. 
 
Chris Wilson: Yes.  Because, I mean the only way I can ask my colleague to coordinate it is 

if it's later, after our course is over. 
 
Rob McCaskey: Is that Chris? 
 
Chris Wilson: Later in the afternoon on the 14th would help us coordinate logistics for 

everybody out there. 
 
Rob McCaskey: 1500 Central Time, does that work, 3 o'clock? 
 
Chris Wilson: Of course, in west coast time, that would be noon, right? 
 
Betsy Merritt: No, it would be 1:00 – 1 o'clock. 
 
Chris Wilson: Well, we'll see what we can do.  I mean maybe if I can make the arrangements 

the night before, but we'll figure it out.  And then, also for the 4th, I have a 
meeting at Manassas Battlefield the third, so it would help me to get up to 
Bismarck if that meeting was an evening meeting on the 4th because I'll be at 
– I'll be at Manassas late. 

 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  Yes, yes.  I think the evening meeting is what I envision for the 4th. 
 
Betsy Merritt: Chris, are you – are you saying December 3rd you have a meeting? 
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Chris Wilson: Yes.  There's a December 3rd meeting at Manassas Battlefield which is part of 
the discovery of the … 

 
Betsy Merritt: Oh, OK.  Right, right, right.  OK. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  So, what I'm hearing, I believe we've agreed to, is November 14th at 

3:00 – at 3 o'clock Central, is that what I understand … 
 
Betsy Merritt: And it would – it would be scheduled for two hours, right? 
 
Rob McCaskey: Yes, ma'am. 
 
Betsy Merritt: … from 3:00 to 5:00?  OK. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  Hearing no other comments, I'm prepared to close the meeting.  Does 

anyone object? 
 
Betsy Merritt: No. 
 
Rob McCaskey: OK.  Then, this is Rob McCaskey signing off and see you guys in a couple of 

weeks. 
 

END 
 




